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December 1, 2009 
 
General Assembly of Virginia 
Capitol Square 
Richmond, Virginia 
 
Dear Members of the General Assembly:  
 
The Governor's Office for Substance Abuse Prevention (GOSAP) is pleased to provide this 
report in accordance with §2.2-118, Code of Virginia.  Consistent with its statutory 
responsibilities, GOSAP has provided leadership in coordinating the prevention activities 
of the Commonwealth, ensuring that prevention efforts are more unified, more 
collaborative and more evidence-based.   
 
GOSAP, in concert with the GOSAP Collaborative, has established a more formal state-
level prevention infrastructure and built local prevention capacity. Progress in these areas 
will serve Virginia well as a new, federally-funded initiative is implemented to further 
strengthen state-level infrastructure and to target parallel development in selected high-
need communities. Despite fiscal constraints, local programming and capacity building 
have continued to be supported through grant programs, state-specific prevention 
resources, and strategic assistance for training and resource development.     
 
GOSAP looks forward to continuing to fulfill its leadership role at the state level, further 
strengthening the Commonwealth’s prevention capacity.  Thank you for your support of 
our vision, goals and objectives. 
 

Sincerely, 
 

 
 

 
Marilyn P. Harris 
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Executive Summary 
 
The Governor's Office for Substance Abuse Prevention (GOSAP) is authorized under §2.2-
118, Code of Virginia, enacted by the 2000 Virginia General Assembly.  Responsibilities 
of GOSAP are "to assist in the coordination of substance abuse prevention activities of the 
Commonwealth, review substance abuse prevention expenditures by agencies of the 
Commonwealth, and determine the direction and appropriateness of such expenditures."   
 
GOSAP provides leadership for the GOSAP Collaborative, Virginia’s primary vehicle for 
prevention system planning and collaboration at the state level.  The Collaborative, 
formally established by Governor Kaine in Executive Directive 4, is charged with 
responsibilities in three areas: 1) collaboration to enhance capacity, improve efficiency and 
produce results; 2) infrastructure to sustain and integrate prevention practice; and 3) data to 
target resources and monitor results. 
 
GOSAP and the GOSAP Collaborative have been instrumental in building a more formal 
state-level prevention infrastructure and in strengthening local capacity to deliver and 
sustain effective prevention in the future.  Significant innovations have included a 
comprehensive, cross-agency prevention Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) that 
formalized for the first time a full cross-agency agreement to a uniform set of prevention 
principles and program standards while providing a framework for continued state-level 
collaboration. GOSAP and the Collaborative then developed and employed a single 
competitive application process that allowed community coalitions to apply for four types 
of existing funding that were aligned to address underage drinking. The cross-agency 
collaborative approach served as a model for Virginia communities, demonstrating how 
existing resources can be strategically coordinated and mobilized to address underage 
drinking, a serious threat to the health and safety of Virginia’s youth. The collaborative 
approach employed by GOSAP and the GOSAP Collaborative to enhance state and local 
prevention capacity has featured use of the Strategic Prevention Framework (SPF). SPF 
uses an approach that places a strong emphasis on implementing evidence-based practices 
while respecting the cultural context and promoting sustainability of prevention 
programming. It is especially well suited for use in Virginia with its diverse communities 
and tradition of local autonomy.  
 
Despite budget constraints, federal funding was identified in 2009 to continue three grant 
programs administered by GOSAP. The Governor’s Safe and Drug-Free Schools and 
Communities Act grants totaling over $647,000 were awarded in four categories to 22 
projects to support youth substance abuse and violence prevention efforts in 35 localities. 
Evaluations of the projects have produced strong evidence of effectiveness including 
reductions in risky behavior by program participants, improvements in grades, and 
reductions in disciplinary referrals and in bullying behaviors.  The Governor’s Youth 
Community Service and Civic Engagement Program has provided mini-grants to 
communities for the purpose of engaging youth at risk for gang involvement with 
opportunities to perform meaningful service to their communities.  To date, well over 
1,000 youth participants have provided over 25,000 hours of service to their communities 
since 2008.  The projects have used a positive youth development approach that views 
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youth as resources to their communities. Findings from the comprehensive cross-site 
evaluation have reflected strongly pro-social attitudes and bonding with their communities 
which are important indicators of effectiveness.  The “Think! ... Don’t Drink” Underage 
Drinking Prevention Grant Program awarded grants up to $10,000 to support underage 
drinking prevention programs and activities in 22 Virginia localities. Although awards 
were made in October 2008, activities of many projects continued in 2009. 
 
GOSAP continues to support community prevention efforts by providing valuable 
resources including the GOSAP Website which serves as a prevention information 
clearinghouse and the Virginia Community Profile Database, a web-based, interactive tool 
that provides easy access to a variety of community-level data and facilitates data-driven 
prevention planning and evaluation. Although fiscal constraints precluded a state 
prevention conference, strategic support has been provided for training and other activities 
to build local prevention capacity.            
 
In 2009, Virginia was awarded federal funding through the Substance Abuse and Mental 
Health Services Administration’s Strategic Prevention Framework State Incentive Grant 
(SPF.SIG) program to support activities to build a state prevention infrastructure.  
Implementation of the initiative will provide opportunities for GOSAP and the 
Collaborative to further strengthen Virginia’s state-level infrastructure and to target 
parallel development in selected high-need communities. An initial award of $2.1 million 
was made in 2009.  
 
During the first year of SPF.SIG, a statewide needs assessment will be conducted, 
identifying priorities and communities that demonstrate critical need. After the plan is 
approved and targeted behaviors and/or communities are identified, a means for 
distributing funds to localities for local level programming will be completed. Sub-grants 
will build the local infrastructure and implement culturally appropriate programs and 
strategies designed to decrease underage drinking, substance abuse, and related problem 
behaviors while improving community well-being. The state-level Community Profiles 
Database of epidemiological data will continue to be maintained as it is an important 
resource for data-driven prevention planning.   
 
Having established a more formal prevention infrastructure and foundation for delivering 
and sustaining effective prevention, GOSAP looks forward to continuing to provide 
leadership and coordination for the Commonwealth’s prevention activities consistent with 
its statutory responsibilities.   
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Report of Activities of the Governor’s Office for 
Substance Abuse Prevention  

 
 

Statutory Authority   
 
The Governor’s Office for Substance Abuse Prevention (GOSAP) is authorized under 
§2.2-118, Code of Virginia, enacted by the 2000 Virginia General Assembly.  This annual 
report of activities is submitted in accordance with statutory requirements for reporting. 
 
The statute establishing GOSAP sets forth the responsibility of the Governor "to 
administer the substance abuse prevention program within the Commonwealth and to 
authorize, direct, and coordinate activities of agencies within the Commonwealth in such 
program." The statute further specifies that "the Governor shall cooperate with federal, 
state and local agencies, private and public agencies, interested organizations, and 
individuals in order to prevent substance abuse within the Commonwealth."  The 
responsibilities of the GOSAP are "to assist in the coordination of substance abuse 
prevention activities of the Commonwealth, review substance abuse prevention 
expenditures by agencies of the Commonwealth, and determine the direction and 
appropriateness of such expenditures."   
 

GOSAP Organization  
 
GOSAP is located in the Office of the Secretary of Public Safety, where it operates as a 
separate entity, but utilizes available research and technology resources. The location 
provides enhanced visibility and support for prevention strategies and emphasizes the 
important role of substance abuse prevention in the Commonwealth’s overall public safety 
mission.  Marilyn P. Harris serves as GOSAP Director and Deputy Secretary of Public 
Safety.  GOSAP staff members actively participate in state prevention-related planning and 
work groups to coordinate and leverage resources and to promote evidence-based 
programming.  The GOSAP office location and contact information are:   
 
                      1001 East Broad Street, Suite 340 
                      Richmond, Virginia 23219 
                      Telephone: (804) 786-9072   FAX: (804) 786-1807 
                      Email: gosap@governor.virginia.gov 
           Website: http://www.gosap.virginia.gov 
 

Overview of GOSAP 
 
In addition to its statutory responsibilities for coordinating substance abuse prevention 
activities at the state level, GOSAP administers grant programs that directly support local 
community prevention efforts. Descriptions of the grant programs and the results they are 
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achieving are included in this report. GOSAP also continues to provide valuable 
information resources for prevention professionals and the broader community. Key 
resources are GOSAP’s Website which serves as a prevention information clearinghouse 
and the Virginia Community Profile Database that provides online access to state- and 
locality-level data for prevention. These resources are described in greater detail in this 
report.  
 

Prevention Infrastructure Development   

A Record of Results through Collaboration 
 
GOSAP and the GOSAP Collaborative have been instrumental in recent years in building a 
more formal state-level prevention infrastructure and strengthening local capacity to 
deliver and sustain effective prevention in the future.  Consistent with its prevention 
leadership role, GOSAP in 2002 convened the GOSAP Collaborative which has served as 
the primary vehicle for prevention system planning and collaborative decision-making at 
the state level. The Collaborative is composed of leadership representatives from the 13 
state agencies that share responsibility for prevention throughout the Commonwealth.  By 
2004, GOSAP and the Collaborative had overseen the development of a statewide 
substance abuse prevention plan, initiated the Community Profile Database to make state- 
and locality-level social indicator data readily accessible online, and re-designed the 
GOSAP Website to serve as a central clearinghouse for prevention information. 
Additionally, it developed a best practice model for prevention programming, published 
the Common Language “primer” on prevention terminology and concepts, and held two 
statewide prevention conferences with overflow attendance.   
 
A significant innovation in establishing a more unified, coherent and collaborative 
approach to prevention formed from the development of a comprehensive, cross-agency 
prevention Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) in 2005 that was signed by all 13 of the 
state agencies and organizations that have responsibility for prevention in Virginia.  The 
MOA formalized for the first time full cross-agency agreement to a uniform set of 
prevention principles and program standards and has provided a framework for continued 
state-level collaboration.  
 
In November 2006, the GOSAP Collaborative was formally established in Executive 
Directive 4 signed by Governor Timothy Kaine. Executive Directive 4 granted the 
Collaborative powers and duties in three areas: 1) collaboration to enhance capacity, 
improve efficiency and produce results; 2) infrastructure to sustain and integrate 
prevention practice; and 3) data to target resources and monitor results. The Director of 
GOSAP chairs the Collaborative and all agencies in the Commonwealth that are charged 
with cooperating with the Collaborative and providing information, data, and other 
requested support.  Activities in 2007 focused in large measure on carrying out 
responsibilities set forth in Executive Directive 4 including a study of the feasibility of a 
statewide survey of youth that found that the lack of youth survey data constituted an 
information gap that impeded data-driven management of Virginia’s prevention resources 
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at both the state and local levels. In 2008, the Virginia Department of Health was awarded 
a grant from the Centers for Disease Control (CDC) to coordinate the implementation of a 
survey based on a representative sample of youth; the survey was implemented in 2009 
and will yield much-needed state-level data. Virginia’s first epidemiological profile report 
on substance use in Virginia was also compiled in 2007 with work continuing in 2008 to 
produce statewide and city/county profiles. The improved availability of such data 
promotes cross-agency collaborative efforts and facilitates data-driven decisions to ensure 
efficient and effective use of resources. 
 
Another significant innovation in strengthening Virginia’s prevention infrastructure 
occurred in 2008 when GOSAP and the Collaborative developed and employed a single 
competitive application process that allowed community coalitions to apply for four types 
of existing funding to address underage drinking. Specifically, the GOSAP and the 
Collaborative simultaneously:  
 

 Aligned four existing sources of funding to make four sources of funding available to 
support community efforts to prevent and reduce underage drinking; 

 Leveraged a broad range of existing resources to create a focus on underage drinking; 
and, 

 Produced Virginia-specific resources designed to support community efforts and to 
build community capacity to sustain ongoing efforts to prevent and reduce underage 
drinking.  

 
The approach served as a model for Virginia communities, demonstrating how existing 
resources can be strategically coordinated and mobilized to prevent and reduce underage 
drinking.   
 
The collaborative approach employed by GOSAP and the GOSAP Collaborative to 
enhance state and local prevention capacity has featured use of the Strategic Prevention 
Framework (SPF), a five-step approach that supports comprehensive assessment, planning, 
implementation, and evaluation.  The approach places a strong emphasis on implementing 
evidence-based practices while respecting cultural contexts and promoting sustainability of 
prevention programming and is especially well suited for use in Virginia with its diverse 
communities and tradition of local autonomy.  The framework supports collaboration, 
capacity development and improvements in effectiveness at both the state and local level 
and, as such, contributes significantly to Virginia’s prevention infrastructure and the 
integration of prevention practice both horizontally across state agencies and vertically at 
state and local levels.  
 
In 2009, Virginia was awarded federal funding through Substance Abuse and Mental 
Health Services Administration’s Strategic Prevention Framework State Incentive Grant 
(SPF.SIG) program to support activities to build state prevention infrastructure, providing 
resources to build further on the foundation paid by GOSAP and the GOSAP 
Collaborative. The initiative will further develop state-level infrastructure and target 
parallel development in selected high-need communities, by employing a SPF designed to 
prevent the onset and reduce the progression of substance abuse and reduce substance 
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abuse-related problems in target communities.  More detailed information about Virginia’s 
SPF SIG initiative is contained on pages 9 and 10 of this report.    
 

Grant Programs: Supporting Communities, Achieving Results 
 
Despite budget constraints, federal funding was identified in 2009 to continue three grant 
programs administered by GOSAP: a) the Governor’s Safe and Drug-Free Schools and 
Communities Program, 2) the Governor’s Youth Community Service and Civic 
Engagement Program, and 3) the “Think! . . . Don’t Drink” Underage Drinking Prevention 
Grant Program.   

Safe and Drug-Free Schools and Communities Program 
 
The Safe and Drug-Free Schools and Communities Act of 2001 (SDFSCA) is Title IV of 
the No Child Left Behind Act of 2001 (NCLB).  Under NCLB, a strong emphasis is placed 
upon well-coordinated activities between each Governor’s Office and each state’s principal 
education agency.  Consistent with these requirements, GOSAP has worked in partnership 
with the Virginia Department of Education to develop the SDFSCA portion of Virginia's 
consolidated application for funding under NCLB.  The State Grants portion of the 
SDFSCA has been recommended for elimination by the President in his FY 2010 budget 
request. Funding would instead be made available through a competitive process rather 
than through a state-by-state formula allocation. Numerous national prevention 
organizations, including the Community Anti-Drug Coalitions of America (CADCA), are 
continuing to advocate for continuation of the State Grants program.   
 
The Governor’s Safe and Drug-Free Schools and Communities Act grants have increased 
data-driven prevention planning and the use of evidence-based programming throughout 
Virginia.  For 2009-2010, grants totaling over $647,000 were awarded to 22 projects to 
support youth substance abuse and violence prevention efforts in 35 localities. Grants are 
awarded in four categories, with priority given to projects targeting youth at higher risk for 
substance abuse and other problem behaviors.  Appendix A of this report contains a list of 
projects funded in 2009-2010. 

 
Consistent with its commitment to ongoing quality improvement and local capacity 
building, GOSAP provides prospective grantees technical assistance through regional 
workshops that focus on requirements for being awarded one of the competitive grants and 
on effective strategies for developing grant proposals.  Once awarded funding, grantees are 
provided an orientation workshop and attend mid-year and end-of-year networking 
workshops.  High quality implementation is assured through these workshops as well as 
ongoing technical assistance, grants management and site visits provided through the 
Center for School-Community Collaboration at Virginia Commonwealth University.  
Cross-site evaluations designed to assess implementation and project-specific outcomes are 
conducted each year.  
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Evaluations of projects funded in 2008-2009 produced strong evidence of effectiveness. 
The projects reported reductions in risky behavior by program participants, improvements 
in behavior and grades, and reductions in disciplinary referrals and in bullying behaviors. 
The projects also strengthened the capacity of their communities to provide evidence-based 
programming as a result of the training and expertise developed through the 
implementation of such programs.  
 

The Governor’s Youth Community Service and Civic Engagement Program 
 
The Governor’s Youth Community Service and Civic Engagement Program has provided 
mini-grants to communities for the purpose of engaging youth at risk for gang involvement 
with opportunities to perform meaningful service to their communities.  Competitive 
grants of $10,000 were first awarded for calendar year 2007; continuation funding was 
awarded to 20 localities for 2008 and to 17 localities for 2009. Appendix B of this report 
contains a list of localities that received funding in 2009. 
 
The projects have used a positive youth development approach to prevention that views 
youth as resources to their communities. Findings from the comprehensive cross-site 
evaluation include the following:    
 

 As of 9/30/09, a total 8,426 hours of service have been performed by 473 youth in 
nearly 100 sites in 2009.  Over 8,600 hours of service were performed in 2008 and 
nearly 9,000 hours were performed in 2007.   

 A very broad range of over 120 community agencies and organizations have benefited 
from the service of youth participants. 

 Feedback from over 1,000 youth participants continued to be strongly and consistently 
positive.  Overall, about 90 percent of ratings were positive, serving as a barometer for 
favorable youth response to community service experiences.   

 Ratings associated with longer-term outcomes have reflected strongly pro-social 
attitudes and bonding with community.  Over 90 percent of youth agreed with the 
statements “I can contribute my time and effort to improve my community,” 
 “Volunteering in the community is important,” and “I have learned things that will 
make me more successful in the future. Eighty-seven percent agreed with the 
statement “It was personally rewarding to give service to my community” and 86 
percent reported “Since being in the program, I have more positive goals for my life.” 

 
Representatives of community agencies and organizations where service has been 
performed also view the program quite positively and recognize its value to their 
organizations and to youth performing service.  Representatives reported, “They helped 
make our event season a success. Without their help, we would have been so far behind on 
meeting our goals” and “(The program) is a godsend to Meals on Wheels especially during 
the summer months when so many of our regular drivers go on vacation. We can't imagine 
functioning in the hot months without them because they've become so reliable and 
valuable to us.” 
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Prevention Comes First:  “Think! ... Don’t Drink”   
 
The “Think! ... Don’t Drink” Underage Drinking Prevention Grant Program, a component 
of the Governor’s Prevention Comes First Initiative, awarded grants of up to $10,000 to 
support underage drinking prevention programs and activities in 22 Virginia localities. A 
list of localities and sponsoring organizations is included as Appendix C of this report.  
The program was made available, through a single competitive application process, using 
existing funding from the Departments of Mental Health, Mental Retardation, and 
Substance Abuse Services, Criminal Justice Services, and Alcohol Beverage Control. 
Applicants were required: 
 

 To coordinate local resources to implement a comprehensive, multi-strategy approach 
to underage drinking;  

 To use programs and activities that have been demonstrated to be effective in a strategic 
manner to address locally identified needs; and,  

 To make extensive use of free and low-cost informational and programmatic resources 
that are available. 

 
All GOSAP Collaborative agencies contributed resources to create a focus on underage 
drinking prevention and support local efforts. Additionally, “Think! … Don’t Drink” 
resources were developed including the Community Guide for Preventing and Reducing 
Underage Drinking, the Parent Guide to Preventing Underage Drinking, a public service 
announcement featuring Secretary of Public Safety John W. Marshall that was widely 
distributed to classrooms throughout the Commonwealth.    
 

Tools and Resources Supporting Community Prevention    
 
GOSAP continues to support community prevention efforts by providing valuable 
resources on the GOSAP Website which serves as a prevention information clearinghouse.  
The Website (www.gosap.virginia.gov) offers a calendar of prevention-related training and 
events with links to sponsoring organizations; links to current prevention funding 
opportunities through GOSAP Collaborative and other agencies; announcements of 
prevention-related initiatives and news; and information on GOSAP and its programs and 
services.  The Website also offers downloadable copies of GOSAP publications including 
the Community Guide for Preventing and Reducing Underage Drinking, the Parent Guide 
to Preventing Underage Drinking, the Parent Guide to Personal Safety for Youth,  Our 
Common Language: Quick Guide to Prevention Terminology, and brochures on inhalant 
abuse and methamphetamine use.  Beyond resources available on the Website, GOSAP 
maintains contact with prevention practitioners and supporters throughout the state via 
periodic emails containing important announcements and updates.   
 
A second key GOSAP resource is the Virginia Community Profile Database, a web-based, 
interactive tool that provides easy access to a variety of community-level data and 
prevention resources. Prevention practitioners use this resource to access data they use in 
assessing needs, planning, allocating resources, and monitoring trends to improve results.  
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The Community Profile Database has greatly facilitated data-driven decisions in 
prevention practices in Virginia and will continue to be supported through the newly-
awarded federal SPF.SIG grant.          
 
Although budget constraints precluded a statewide prevention conference, GOSAP 
continued its support for training and other resource development in strategic areas.  For 
example, GOSAP:  
 

 Supported the Community Builders Network by providing scholarships for persons in 
need of assistance to attend; 

 Sponsored a Family Impact Seminar focusing on substance abuse prevention policies, 
programs and strategies for Virginia’s youth.  Such seminars are designed to connect 
policymakers and professionals to build research-based family policy; 

 Supported statewide training of Department of Juvenile Justice personnel in 
motivational interviewing; 

 Supported training through the Virginia Department of Correction Education (VADCE) 
and efforts of the Virginia Child Care Resource and Referral Network (VACCRRN) to 
address the issue of quality care during out-of-school hours; and,  

 Continued to actively support the Virginia Interagency Anti-Gang Workgroup and 
collaborated with the Virginia Department of Health on the development of gang 
prevention resources.   

 

Future Direction 
 

Strategic Prevention Framework State Incentive Grant (SPF.SIG) 
 
In 2009, Virginia was awarded federal funding through SAMHSA’s SPF.SIG program to 
support activities to build state prevention infrastructure.  The grant will support further 
development of state-level infrastructure and target parallel development in selected high-
need communities, by employing a SPF designed to prevent the onset, and reduce the 
progression, of substance abuse and reduce substance abuse-related problems in target 
communities.   
 
Efforts to collaborate with local prevention coalitions to implement this initiative are:  
 
 GOSAP will coordinate substance abuse prevention activities across state agencies. 
 The GOSAP Collaborative provide ongoing advice and guidance to the project and will 

assist with development of epidemiological profiles to inform state-level prevention 
activities and service planning for localities;   

 Virginia Commonwealth University will provide expertise and project management 
with faculty within the School of Education, Center for School-Community 
Collaboration serving as Evaluator and faculty in the School of Public Health serving 
as the Epidemiologist;    
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 The Virginia Department of Behavioral Health and Developmental Services, the single 
state agency for substance abuse prevention and treatment, will provide staff to serve as 
the Project Director, as well as fiscal agent, ensuring compliance with federal 
requirements at both the programmatic and fiscal levels; 

 The GOSAP Advisory Council, representing a wide variety of perspectives on 
prevention from state and local agencies, organizations, coalitions and faith 
communities, will advise on tools developed and community capacity-building efforts, 
to ensure that they are relevant and culturally appropriate. It will monitor progress 
toward implementing each of the five steps of the SPF; and,  

 A state level Evidence-based Practices Workgroup (EBP) will assembled to review 
local needs assessments, community-based plans, as well as the implementation of 
evidence-based programs and practices that align with a given plan. 

 
An initial award of $2.1 million was made from SAMHSA in 2009. During the first year, a 
statewide needs assessment will be conducted, assessing community needs and assets, 
identifying priorities and communities that demonstrate critical needs regarding underage 
drinking, substance abuse, and related problems. After the plan is approved and targeted 
behaviors and/or communities are identified, a means for distributing funds to localities to 
target local-level programming will be completed. Sub-grants will be made to build the 
local infrastructure to identify and address the common set of risk factors that underlie 
these community problems. By implementing culturally appropriate programs and 
strategies that research has proven to be effective, and evaluating them for improvement, 
these localities will decrease underage drinking, substance abuse, and related problem 
behaviors to improve community well-being. GOSAP Collaborative, Council and EBP 
members will assist project staff in providing technical assistance and program evaluations 
for community grantees on an on-going basis throughout the project.  
 
The state-level Community Profiles Database of epidemiological data will continue to be 
maintained. The improved availability of such data will further promote cross-agency 
collaborative efforts and facilitate data-driven decisions to ensure efficient and effective 
use of resources. 
 
Having established a more formal prevention infrastructure and foundation for delivering 
and sustaining effective prevention, GOSAP looks forward to continuing to provide 
leadership and coordination for the Commonwealth’s prevention activities consistent with 
its statutory responsibilities.   
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APPENDIX A.  GOVERNOR’S SAFE AND DRUG-FREE SCHOOLS 
AND COMMUNITIES ACT (SDFSCA) GRANT AWARDS, 2009-2010 
 

Type of  
Project 

Project Title Model/Proven 
Program(s) 

Name of Sponsoring 
Organization 

Localities Served Amount of 
Award 

Positive Action 
Program 

Positive Action Central Virginia Community 
Services 

Campbell County  $ 20, 806. 

Project Toward No 
Drug Abuse and Too 
Good for Violence 

Project Toward 
No Drug Abuse 
and Too Good for 
Violence 

Danville-Pittsylvania County 
Community Services 

Danville and Pittsylvania 
County 

$ 33,183. 

Second Step to 
Success 

Second Step Eastern Virginia Medical 
School 

Portsmouth City $ 49,777. 

Strengthening Parent-
Child Connectedness 
and Parenting Skills 

Guiding Good 
Choices 

Fairfax County Public Schools Fairfax County, Cities of 
Fairfax and Falls Church, 
and Towns of Herndon, 
Vienna and Clifton 

$ 31,101. 

Al’s Pals for Head 
Start and Virginia 
Preschool Initiative in 
Henrico County 

Al’s Pals  Medical Home Plus, Inc. Henrico County $ 39,877. 

Al's Pals in New River 
Valley Community 
Action Head Start 
Classes 

Al's Pals  New River Valley Community 
Services 

Head Start and VPI 
classrooms in Henrico 
County   

$ 39,877. 

Targeted Services to 
Strengthen Families 
for Success 

Project 
SUCCESS 

Rockbridge Area Community 
Services 

Rockbridge County and 
Lexington City 

$ 49,905. 

Evidence-
Based 
Programs for 
Youth Who 
Need Special 
Services 
 
 

Team UP Mentoring The UP Center Portsmouth, Norfolk, 
Chesapeake, & Virginia 
Beach 

$50,000. 

Second Step in 
Harrisonburg and 
Rockingham County 

Second Step Boys & Girls Club of 
Harrisonburg and Rockingham 
County 

Harrisonburg and 
Rockingham County 

$39,561. 

Positive Action in 
Roanoke 

Positive Action Family Services of Roanoke 
Valley 

City of Roanoke $ 48,549. 

Evidence-
Based 
Programs 
 

Olweus Bullying 
Prevention Program 

Olweus Bullying 
Prevention 

Tazewell County Public 
Schools. 

Tazewell County $ 45,368. 

Positive Action in 
Buckingham  

Positive Action Buckingham County Public 
Schools 

Buckingham County  $ 30,704. 

The Incredible Years 
in English & Spanish 

The Incredible 
Years and All 
Stars 

The Strong Families/Great 
Youth Coalition with   
Rockingham Memorial 
Hospital 

City of Harrisonburg and 
Counties of Rockingham 
and Page 

$ 37,388. 

Project Towards No 
Drug Abuse 

Project Towards 
No Drug Use 

The Rappahannock Area 
Office on Youth’s Substance 
Abuse Group 

The City of 
Fredericksburg and the 
Counties of Caroline, 
King George, 
Spotsylvania, and 
Stafford 

$ 18,712. 

Continuation 
of Evidence-
Based 
Programs 
 
 

Washington 
County/City of Bristol 
SA & Violence 
Prevention Group  

Project Towards 
No Drug Use 

Highlands Center for Behavior 
Health and Washington 
County and Bristol Juvenile 
Justice System 

Washington County / 
City of Bristol 

$ 11,433. 

Community 
Prevention 
Needs 
Assessment 

Bristol Community Prevention Needs 
Assessment 

City of Bristol  $ 14,882. 

 Carroll County Prevention Needs 
Assessment  

Carroll County Public Schools Carroll County $ 13,924. 

 Dinwiddie County Prevention Needs Dinwiddie County Public Dinwiddie County $ 14,772. 
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Type of  
Project 

Project Title Model/Proven 
Program(s) 

Name of Sponsoring 
Organization 

Localities Served Amount of 
Award 

Assessment Schools 
 Falls Church Alliance for Youth Needs 

Assessment 
City of Falls Church Falls Church City $ 15,000. 

 Galax Prevention Needs Assessment Galax City Public Schools Galax City $ 13,924. 
 Grayson County Prevention Needs 

Assessment 
Twin County Prevention 
Coalition 

Grayson County $ 13,924. 

 Shenandoah County Prevention Needs 
Assessment 

Shenandoah County Public 
Schools 

Shenandoah County $14,992. 

 
 



 

APPENDIX B. GOVERNOR’S YOUTH COMMUNITY SERVICE AND 
CIVIC ENGAGEMENT MINI-GRANT PROGRAM GRANTEES, 2009 
 

Projects and Collaborating Organizations 
Locality Project Collaborating Organizations 

Albemarle Co. Teens GIVE Service Learning 
Program 

Teens GIVE 

Amherst Co. Building “Community” in Amherst  Alliance for Families and Children 
Augusta County Youth Corps Central Shenandoah Valley Office on 

Youth  
Brunswick County Brunswick Project P.L.E.A.D. The Improvement Association 
Buckingham 
County 

VOICE II Buckingham Co. Public Schools 

Charlottesville 
City 

Teens GIVE Service Learning 
Program 

Teens GIVE 

Emporia Emporia Project P.L.E.A.D. The Improvement Association 
Greensville 
County 

Greensville Project P.L.E.A.D. The Improvement Association 

Harrisonburg City Youth Works!  Boys and Girls Clubs of Harrisonburg 
and Rockingham County 

Loudoun County Prevention and Community Outreach 
Program 

Loudoun Co. Community Services 
Board 

Manassas Park Leaders in Training (L.I.T) Manassas Park Department of Parks 
and Recreation 

Roanoke City Service Learning Academy City of Roanoke, Virginia Juvenile 
Justice Services (Youth Haven) 

Staunton City Staunton – Youth Power Shenandoah Valley Office on Youth 
Suffolk City Suffolk Community Service 

Initiative (CSI) 
City of Suffolk Office on Youth 

Surry County Surry Project P.L.E.A.D. The Improvement Association 
Sussex County Sussex Project P.L.E.A.D. The Improvement Association 
Waynesboro Waynesboro Community Corps Shenandoah Valley Office on Youth 
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APPENDIX C.  GOVERNOR’S UNDERAGE DRINKING 
PREVENTION GRANTEES 

 
Governor’s Underage Drinking Prevention Grantees 

 
Localities Grantee Organizations 

Bath County Rockbridge Area Prevention Coalition 
Botetourt County Roanoke Area Youth Substance Abuse Council 
Buena Vista Rockbridge Area Prevention Coalition 
Craig County Roanoke Area Youth Substance Abuse Council 

Danville 
Regional Alliance for SA Prevention of Danville & 
Pittsylvania County  

Fairfax County Northern Virginia Trauma Prevention Coalition  
Franklin County Truancy Task Force 
Hanover County I-CARE 
Henrico County Henrico County Community Criminal Justice Board  
James City County Historic Triangle Substance Abuse Coalition  
Lexington Rockbridge Area Prevention Coalition  
Orange County Orange County Interagency Council  
Page County Page Alliance Community Action Coalition  

Pittsylvania County 
Regional Alliance for SA Prevention of Danville & 
Pittsylvania County  

Richmond City Friends of Prevention Coalition  
Roanoke City Roanoke Area Youth Substance Abuse Council 
Roanoke County Roanoke Area Youth Substance Abuse Council 
Rockbridge County Rockbridge Area Prevention Coalition  
Salem Roanoke Area Youth Substance Abuse Council 
Virginia Beach Virginia Beach Underage Coalition  
Williamsburg Historic Triangle Substance Abuse Coalition  
York County Historic Triangle Substance Abuse Coalition  
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